CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE 
2

MINUTES
MEETING 14
May 12, 2011 2:30-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 2:32 pm

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was approved by unanimous consent.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of April 28, 2011

The minutes were approved by unanimous consent.

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 


Chair Vollendorf thanked the Senate for its service this year.
4.2 Nominating Committee: Flora Banuett, Chair
Senator Banuett moved the following nominations
University Library Committee (ULC)

Khue Duong                (Library)

Maria Goswitz             (Lecturer/CLA)

Trini Lewis                  (CED)

Anne Schilling             (COTA)

Arlene Lazarowitz       (CLA) 
Nhora Serrano             (CLA; mid-term replacement)

Academic Appeals Committee (AAC)

Leland Vail                   (COTA)

Hank Fradella               (CHHS)

Cory Wright                  (CLA)

Jonathan Lee                (CBA)

Rebecca Canges           (Lecturer/CED)

Senator Fradella withdrew his nomination and nominated Senator Vogel in his place.
International Education Committee (IEC)   
Charles Slater               (CED)  

Ying Liu                        (CBA) 
Anne D’Zmura              (COTA) 

Tim Keirn                     (CLA)  

Chris Karadjov              (CLA)  

Thomas Kelty                (CNSM)  

Flora Banuett                (CNSM) 

Chair Banuett informed the Senate that no at-large members for the IEC were nominated due to lack of time.
Teacher Preparation Committee (TPC) 
Ali Rezaei                           (CED)            

Joan Theurer                      (CED)                     

Cynthia Hutten-Eagle         (Lecturer/CED)        

Norma Noguera                  (CNSM)           

Susan Zwiep                       (SciEd/CNSM)          

Henry O' Lawrence              (CHHS)           

Jin-Lee Kim                         (COE)                          

Eileen Bosch                        (Library)                     

Kathryn Chew                     (CLA) 

Laurie Gatlin                       COTA)        

Learning Assistance Center Advisory Committee (LACAC) 

Kristi Hagans                     (CED) 

Alex (Tao) Wu                    (CBA)  

Joy Goebel                         (CHHS)

Panel on Professional Responsibility (PPR)  

Joanne Tortorici Luna            (CED)  

Jessica Zacher Pandya         (CED)      

Jeanne Stein                         (CHHS) 

Reza Toossi                         (COE)  

Faculty Center for Professional Development Advisory Board (FACPDAB) 

Carolyn Bremer                    (COTA) 

Michelle Saint-Germain        (CHHS)  

James Kisiel                          (CNSM)  

Theresa Wright                     (CLA)   

Sepideh Faraji                       (COE)  

Chris Burnett                        (CLA) 

Campus Academic Calendar Committee (CACC)    

Kenneth Green                    (CLA)   

Connie Ireland                    (CHHS)  

University Awards Committee (UAC)     

Antonella Sciortino              (COE)  

Writing Proficiency Exam Test Development Committee (WPETDC)

Julie Rivera                          (Lecturer/CLA)

Lori Brown                           (CBA)  
General Education Governing Committee  (GEGC)

Jeff Jarvis                      (COTA; replacement for John Kleinpeter)  

Brett Mizelle                 (CLA; replacement for Kristen Monaco)

Committee on Athletics (COA)

NCAA faculty representative

Brenda Vogel                 (CHHS)

The slate, as amended, was approved by unanimous consent.
Chair Vollendorf thanked the nominating committee for their hard work this year.
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS: 
Chair Vollendorf recognized President Alexander. The President reported that the Governor’s May revise is expected next week and we are not expecting any good news.
On the up side we will have over 8,000 graduates at this Spring’s commencement, the third largest class in the history of the University. Klipinger’s report has rated us number one for graduating students with a low level of student debt.
Before adjourning, Chair Vollendorf recognized Professor Elizabeth Hoffman. Professor Hoffman, speaking on behalf of the CFA, announced that there would be a Campaign for the Future of Higher Education press conference viewing party at the Anatol Center on Tuesday, May 17th, at 9:45 a.m.  Faculty were strongly encouraged to attend.
7. OLD BUSINESS (TIME CERTAIN: 2:50 p.m.)

7.1 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC)-SECOND READING 
Chair Vollendorf informed the Senate that according to Robert’s Rules of Order no new amendments should be considered after the document has been gone through ad seriatim, but consistent with past Senate practice new amendments were being considered this one last time since some Senators undoubtedly expected to be able to make last-minute amendments consistent with past practice.  Chair Vollendorf emphasized, however, that in the future, she intended to enforce the Rules to help streamline the Senate’s operations with greater efficiency.
Senator Del Casino moved to insert the heading “2.0 Voting rights” after section 1.2 to create a new section. He argued that it was clearer to separate voting rights from guiding principles. He also moved to amend section (the new) 2.1 to strike “cast five ballots” and insert “vote” and to strike section 2.2 (proportional voting for lecturers).  He argued that proportional voting could create implementation problems. He also said there was the potential for proportional voting to skew the results of the election and it was vulnerable to manipulation. He suggested a return to a full-time lecturer franchise. Lecturers with a three-year contract and a 1 time base would have the same voting rights at tenured and probationary faculty. It would make for a much cleaner election process
Senator O’Connor spoke in opposition to the amendment. It was contrary to what the Senate had decided earlier. It created uncertainty for faculty with joint appointments in two or more departments.  Forty percent of lecturers are less than 1 time base and would be unable to vote. He stated that the implementation issues were a red herring.  The burden of implementation did not outweigh the lecturer’s claim to vote.
Senator Schürer supported Senator O’Connor’s position. The proposed amendments are a rollback. 
Senator Miles stated that there are implementation problems and the risk of manipulation is real, but these concerns are not enough to outweigh enfranchisement.  The Senate should decide on the ideal franchise and then find a process that will implement it.
Senator Del Casino said that the amendments reflected concerns expressed to him by constituents and other senators after the last meeting. The issues he raised are not real herrings. There is value in addressing these issues. He also observed that the often quoted statistic that 60% of instruction is provided by lecturers is Fall 2008 data. The Fall 2010 data will look very different. 

Senator Fradella expressed ambivalence about the discussion. He believed that in trying to enfranchise less than full time lecturers, the Senate rewrote the policy without considering the full implications. He voted for fractional voting, but the practical difficulties are great. That issue, by itself, could be worked around. However, proportional voting with multiple ballots can undermine the will of a majority of the faculty if votes are split.  The highest vote getter may not necessarily be the one with the support of most of the department. He wanted to see one ballot, one vote. This process would provide clear results to forward to the Dean.  He proposed a lower cut off then a 1 time base, such as .75 or .8 as a friendly amendment, but there was an objection. He stated that he had to oppose the amendment as written.
Senator Klink stated that she supported a lecturer franchise, but warned that the policy would be brought back to the Senate for changes after the first election because of the problems caused by proportional voting and multiple ballots. She supported one full vote per voter. Her sense was that lecturers would support a 9 or 12 unit cut-off.
Senator Del Casino move to withdraw his amendment. There being no objection the amendment was withdrawn.
Senator Schürer move to make a substitute amendment, based on Senator Del Casino’s proposed amendment but substituting a .5 time base as the cutoff instead of 1. His aim was to discuss the issue raised by Senator Fradella about having one ballot per voter, but with a cut-off lower than full time. Senator Jacques seconded Senator Schürer’s amendment.
Senator Schürer spoke in support of his amendment. It supported democracy. It would enfranchise people who were invested in the University. Someone with a .5 base and a three-year contract is invested. He agreed with Senator Fradella that there were problems with proportional/fractional voting.

Senator Jacques stated that he had seconded the amendment to enable discussion, but he had to ask if it was fair to give a half-time faculty the same voting rights as full-time faculty.
Senator Schürer asked to insert “at least” before .5 in the text of his amendment.
Chair Vollendorf reminded the Senate that some departments have 4 unit classes. 

Senator Hamm took offense to the implication that lecturers were incompetent, easily manipulated or otherwise not full citizens of the University.
Senator Miles said that the Senate should not let logistics or the possibility of fraud determine the franchise.  The adoption of a “pick one” ballot would ensure that there would always be a clear majority. 

Senator Fisher stated that no one had said lecturers were incompetent. Everyone appreciated their hard work. FPPC was unable to address the issue because of the ongoing grievance, but his sense was that the FPPC would have supported the 1 time base and 3 year contract franchise as the most stable.
Senator Green favored proportional voting. Length of time on campus was more material than time base. The Senator could perhaps prohibit split votes. 
Senator Colburn stated that fractional voting would mean a loss of confidentiality.
Senator Green stated that a cumulative vote tally would effectively hide how fractional voters voted. Only the vote counters would know.

Senator O’Connor also supported proportional voting. Implementation should not be an issue. The process was a recommendation not election. 

Senator Schürer move to call the question. Senator Jacques objected. He still had to ask why .5 faculty should have the same rights as those with a 1 time base.

Senator Schürer pointed out that tenured and probationary faculty with joint appointments would also get a full vote under this amendment.  He stated that a half time commitment is significant and should get a full vote.
In response to a question by Senator Ammerman, Chair Vollendorf stated that we are bound to let the process play out. If the policy doesn’t pass this year, it then would go on to be considered by the next Senate. 
Senator Forrest moved to call the question. There were no objections.
Chair Vollendorf reminded the Senate that the vote was on Senator Schürer amendment to section 2.2, a half-time franchise and one vote, one ballot. It would eliminate the proportional franchise.
The vote was:


Ayes:
35 
Nays: 
18 

The amendment passed. 

The Senate moved on to Section 3 (Section 4 after renumbering) Senator Del Casino withdrew his amendment to section 3 as no longer relevant.
Senator O’Connor moved to amend section 4.2 (5.2) to insert “probationary and” after “All.” This change would align the policy with the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  Senator Schürer seconded the motion. Senator Fradella moved unanimous consent. The amendment was approved.

Senator Fradella moved to amend section 8.5 (9.5). The intent of the amendment was to fix the external searches clause to accommodate the lecturer franchise. His amendment would bifurcate the process.  There would be two votes. One vote by all eligible faculty, including lecturers, to determine if a candidate was acceptable. A second vote would be restricted to tenured and probationary faculty to determine if tenure should be offered.
Senator Schürer moved to approve Senator Fradella’s amendment by unanimous consent. The amendment was approved.
Senator Fradella moved to vote on the entire policy. The motion was seconded.
In response to question by Chair Vollendorf, Senator Fisher advised the Senate that the default effective date for the policy would be Fall 2011, assuming that the President signed the policy over the summer.
The vote on the Chairs policy was:

Yeas:
42 
Nays:
12

Abstentions: 2

The policy was approved by the Senate.
7.2 Policy on Course Syllabi and Standard Course Outlines (AS-839-10/CEPC)-SECOND READING
No action was taken on this item

7.3 Policy and Procedures for Supporting Research, Scholarly, and Creative Activity (AS-844-10/FPPC/EC)- FIRST READING
No action was taken on this item.

7.4 University Mini-Grants and Summer Stipends Committee Charge (formerly SCAC) (AS-842-10/FPPC/EC)-FIRST READING
No Action was taken on this item.

7.5 Revisions to PS 08-00 General Education Policy (AS-830-10/CEPC)-SECOND READING
No action was taken on this item.
8. NEW BUSINESS (TIME CERTAIN: 2:35 p.m.)

8.1 Resolution to Urge the Board of Trustees to Delay Consideration of Waivers to the Existing Title 5 ‘American Institutions’ Requirement.(AS-851-11/EC)-FIRST READING

Senator Quam-Wickham yielded the floor to Professor Wright. Professor Wright stated that the resolution opposes a proposed waiver of the “American Institutions” requirement for certain high unit majors. There was no faculty consultation on the proposed waiver.  The requirement addresses the need for civic education. The resolution asks the Board of Trustees to delay implementation until mid-fall to consider alternatives to a general waiver. Other campuses have passed or are considering passing nearly identical resolutions.

President Alexander stated that SB 1440 is due to be implemented. If the CSU does not take action soon the Legislature may take over and implement it over our heads.
In response to a question from Senator Chavez, Senator Quam-Wickham responded that this is not an additional requirement. The American Institutes requirement was one of only two universal requirements mandated by the CSU for all campuses. She said she appreciated President Alexander’s point, but that the faculty still needed to weigh in on the subject.
Senator Golshani said that the waiver would help engineering students. He said that many engineering students said that they had already covered the material in high school.
Senator Schürer stated that faculty should have been consulted. It was a faculty governance issue and he supported the resolution.

There was a motion to waive first reading. The motion was seconded.
The vote was:

Yeas: 
52 
Nays: 
4

The two-thirds requirement was met and the first reading was waived.
Senator Klink informed the Senate that the Statewide Senate has also expressed concern over the lack of consultation.  

Senator Del Casino stated that if one accepted the argument that one should waive courses on a subject taken in high school, one could argue for the elimination of all general education requirements. American Institutions is taught differently at the university level than in high school. He appreciated the urgency of the matter, but if SB 1440 is overturned we will have eliminated the American Institutions requirement unnecessarily. There are ways to manage G.E. requirements without eliminating them altogether.
The Senate meeting was interrupted by a fire alarm. When the meeting reconvened a count was taken using the clickers and it was determined that at least 42 voting members were present and the meeting still had a quorum. 
Senator Fradella moved to call the question.
The vote to approve the resolution was:
Yeas: 
46

Nays:
9

The resolution was passed.
8.2 Doctorate of Physical Therapy (AS-848-11/CEPC/URC)-FIRST READING
Senator Fradella moved to waive the first reading. He stated that failure to approve the measure this year could create a year’s delay in implementing the program. The motion was seconded.
The vote was:


Yeas: 
46

Nays:
8


Abstentions: 2
The two-thirds requirement was met and the first reading was waived.
The floor was yielded to Professor Brazier who spoke in support of the program. The change allowed the CSULB program to follow state board requirements. 

Senator Fradella added that it would also bring the program into compliance with the national accrediting body.  CSULB has one of the best physical therapy programs in the region and is one of the few public institutions to offer a program. The new program would actually have a beneficial budgetary effect. There is a differential tuition rate for doctoral programs that would make our graduate physical therapy program self supporting and would free up state dollars for other uses.
Vice-Provost Lindsay agreed with Professor Brazier and Senator Fradella. She also emphasized that there is a shortage of physical therapists in California and the region, making the DPT program essential to support community needs. 

In response to a question, Vice-Provost Lindsay assured the Senate that the change would not affect our status as a non-doctoral granting institution for the purpose of receiving grants. 

In response to a question by Senator Forrest, Vice-Provost Lindsay informed the Senate that the master’s in Physical Therapy will be phased out.  Implementation will be similar to that for the Ed.D. program.

Senator Huckabay spoke in support of the proposal. The public will benefit from the change.
The question was called. The vote was:
Yeas: 
50 
Nays:
2 
Abstentions: 3

The proposal was approved.
9. ADJOURNMENT


The meeting was adjourned at 3:56 p.m.

